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8/14/19

       MINUTES
SHREWSBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING




                                     AUGUST 14, 2019
PRESENT:  Mayor Michael Sharkey, Stephen Mayoryk, Diane Kraatz, Ted Nadobny,
Fred Arbogast, and Stan Walters 
OTHERS

PRESENT:  Brian L. Sweitzer, Supt. of Public Works; Jeffrey L. Rehmeyer II, Esq.; Nate

Kirschman; Jacob Dortch, P.E.; Phil Robinson; Charlie Nass; Jeremy Kerstetter;
Alex Nadobny; Mateo Vega; Matt Sharkey; Mike Weaver; Jacob Dortch; Garrett
Kirkpatrick; Cullen James
The regular meeting of the Borough Council convened at 7:01 p.m. in the Borough municipal building, 35 West Railroad Avenue, with Vice President Nadobny presiding.
PRESENTATION OF CERTIFICATES
Mayor Sharkey presented Alex Nadobny with a certificate for achieving the rank of Eagle Scout with Troop 205.

Mayor Sharkey presented Matt Sharkey with a certificate to recognize his pioneering the establishment of a Junior Council Person Program and for serving in this capacity the past year.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
An executive session was called at 7:05 p.m. to discuss ongoing litigation and a personnel matter.  The meeting was resumed at 7:25 p.m.

CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Cullen James, 14 South Main Street, was present to state he sent Sol. Rehmeyer information that was requested of him two months ago regarding the low power FM station proposal.  Sol. Rehmeyer responded that information regarding installation on the tower and insurance were received and relayed to Council, but not the detailed business plan that was requested needs to be provided.  Sol. Rehmeyer noted that the plan should include detailed information about the business entity to be involved.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes for the July meeting were approved by unanimous consent.

APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURES AND REPORT OF ACCOUNTS

The reports for July were reviewed.
F. Arbogast moved to approve the expenditures and report of accounts for July.
S. Mayoryk seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

APPROVAL OF PAYROLL REGISTER

F. Arbogast moved to approve the July 1, 15 and 29 payroll registers.

D. Kraatz seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
SUBDIVISION AND LAND DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS

YMCA Final Land Development Plan
The plan received approval from the Wellhead Protection Committee and the Planning Commission recommended approval with the following conditions: written approval from Fire Chief Myers for the roof top accesses, final review by Brian Sweitzer, and the PennDOT HOP approval.  The only outstanding item is the PennDOT HOP approval.
The sidewalk waiver was withdrawn and the plan presented now includes a sidewalk at the recommendation of the Planning Commission and in response to Council’s inquiry last month.
D. Kraatz moved to approve the final land development plan subject to PennDOT Highway Occupancy Permit approval condition as noted on the plan.
S. Mayoryk seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Codes Enforcement – Jeremy Kerstetter
514 South Main Street
Jeremy, of South Penn Code Consultants, stated the property owner cut back some of the bamboo and it is still contained on his property.  There is still junk and debris in the backyard and there has been some level of cooperation.  Supt. Sweitzer stated that traps were set for mosquitoes, seven were caught but none tested positive for the West Nile Virus.  S. Walters stated there is a group of volunteers who may be available to help perform clean up work, with written and signed permission from the property owner.  Sol. Rehmeyer explained that the Borough Weed and Nuisance Ordinances could likely be applied to the situation, if the property owner failed to cooperate and bring the property into better condition over a reasonable amount of time.  He further stated that cooperation from the property owner is likely a better course of action than Ordinance enforcement and the imposition of fines, at this time.  Jeremy will follow up with a letter to the property owner informing him of this offer of help and reminding him that progress needs to be made to improve the condition of the property.

Southern Regional Police Department – Mayor Sharkey
A donation was received from the Southern York County Rotary Club for the K-9 program.  The K-9 officer was sworn in by Magistrate Sweeney.  Incidents for the time period June 23 thru July 20 were up but Chief Boddington stated this is normal.  There were numerous incidents in Glen Rock Borough where items were stolen from unlocked vehicles.  National Night Out was held on August 6 in Stewartstown Borough.  Budget discussion has begun that will include upgrading servers and computers.  An offer of hire was given to Steven Boddington who has about a year of experience with Harrisburg City.  The intergovernmental agreement committee is soon ready to present their plan to the Police Commission.  Contacts were made with Spring Grove Borough and Manheim Township since it is apparent that North Codorus Township will be leaving the South West Police Commission.  It was suggested that DCED perform a study to see if it is feasible for those two municipalities to be part of the Southern Regional Police due to the geographical distance.  Winterstown Borough accepted a proposal from North Hopewell Township for police coverage resulting in a loss of $40,000.00 to the Southern Regional budget.
Water & Sewer – Supt. Sweitzer
Well Inspections Shrewsbury Township
Eight properties are not completed. 
Wellhead Protection
The next meeting is on September 18.  Sherwin Williams Paint at 472 Shrewsbury Commons Avenue (Township, zone 2) has been withdrawn due to containment costs.  Uretek at 536 South Main Street, rear, zone 2, is on the agenda as is a paint striping business that has storage at 526-D South Main Street.
Deer Creek Force Main Replacement
The force main broke again on July 17 and a Scope of Work was sent to C. S. Davidson and Holley & Associates for a proposal for engineering the project.  The fees in the proposals were comparable.  The approximate costs for the force main work are as follows: engineering and bid specification $25,000.00; pipe material and fittings $35,000.00; labor $130,000.00; blacktop $10,000.00 for an approximate total of $200,000.00.  This is considered to be an emergency repair since DEP will issue an emergency permit for repair due to the numerous breaks and potential problems arising with each break.  Since Holley & Associates has discussed the emergency permit with DEP, the Borough will use them to oversee this project.
F. Arbogast moved that Holley & Associates be the engineer for this emergency repair project, per its proposal.

S. Walters seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
PennDOT Water Main Replacement
The project at Exit 4 will disturb 235 feet of our water line with compaction and backfill.  PennDOT will replace the water line with Kinsley Construction doing the work at 100% reimbursement ($121,800.00) for Phase I.  The Borough has an opportunity to replace an additional 465 feet of pipe to the Coach Light Restaurant for an additional $200,000.00 (Phase II $150,000.00 for the work plus engineering costs).  The water line is asbestos cement and is about 70 years old.  There is concern breakage could occur with the heavy compacting to be done.  The pipe also runs under Mount Airy Road which will be repaved in this area.  It’s a very good possibility that a lower bid for Phase II could be from Kinsley Construction since no mobilization will be involved.  Plus, completion of all of this construction work at the same time will improve this portion of the water system.  Money is budgeted for water line replacement this year ($450,000.00) that will not be used for Woodland Drive and Essex Circle Drive.

S. Walters moved to adopt Resolution 2019-9 to Authorize the Signing of the Reimbursement Agreement with PennDOT for the replacement of the water line in Phase I.
F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
S. Walters moved to approve Gannett Fleming’s proposal to provide engineering services for Phase I, to be reimbursed by PennDOT.

S. Mayoryk and D. Kraatz seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Gannett Fleming presented a proposal for Phase II that includes almost $59,000.00 in engineering costs with a rough cost of $150,000.00 for the work.  

S. Walters moved to proceed with Phase II to remove the asbestos water pipe with authorization for Supt. Sweitzer to negotiate with Gannett Fleming on the engineering costs not to exceed $60,000.00 and authorization for the Vice President to sign the paperwork connected with Phase II.

F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Sewer Reservation Policy
The draft Ordinance and proposed Reservation Agreement are still being reviewed.  Some guidance and considerations about the future allocation and reservation of excess sewer capacity were offered in the Solicitor’s report.
Public Roads & Lighting – M. Sharkey/Supt. Sweitzer
Traffic Calming
The Covington Drive traffic study was conducted from July 17 to July 26.  Possible solutions to the traffic volume are being discussed.  The 85 percentile speed was 31 mph and 51% of the total vehicles traveled over the speed limit in the 17-day period.  The highest traffic volume day was July 19 with 2,927 vehicles traveling in the southbound lane.  The Committee recommends a traffic study be performed to look at the entire area surrounding Covington Drive.  If LTAP is not available, which is free of charge, Pennoni Associates would charge up to $3,800.00.

S. Walters moved to authorize a study to be done at a cost not to exceed $3,800.00.

D. Kraatz seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

PennDOT Meeting
The minutes from the July 26 joint meeting were distributed.  New I-83 detour signage will be installed.
Public Lands, Buildings and Finance – Mayor Sharkey/F. Arbogast
44 South Main Street Roof
Heidler Roofing provided an estimate of $3,500.00 to repair the slate and some patchwork.
F. Arbogast moved to have the roof repaired not to exceed $3,500.00.

S. Walters seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

44 South Main Street Appraisal
A cost for an appraisal in the amount of $2,000.00 was received.

F. Arbogast moved to have the appraisal done to include a sale price and a lease/rental amount.

S. Walters seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

ENGINEER'S REPORT
SOLICITOR'S REPORT

Stewartstown Railroad
The Omega Rail invoices were to be discontinued while discussions were had to resolve the fee issue, however, invoices are still arriving.  One solution may be to remove Omega Rail from the equation entirely.
Private Well Inspections in Shrewsbury Township
The third and final set of letters will be sent.  They will include the form of complaint that will be filed with the District Magistrate if compliance is not met in the near future.

Right to Know Requests
The Borough received a favorable decision from the Appeals Office of Open Records denying Mr. Engle’s most recent appeal.  
6 Circle Drive Sewer Lateral
There is potential cooperation for the Borough to repair the lateral with a municipal lien being filed against the property to recover all costs.

Sewer Plant Issues
In addition to New Freedom Borough waiting for the Borough to complete its review of the information provided so a meeting can be held, it would be helpful to discuss with them sewer capacity and allocation regarding a sewer reservation fee program.  Updated agreements need to be done for the PennVEST loan along with other items.
Public Safety, Welfare and Personnel – F. Arbogast/S. Walters
Health Insurance Renewal
F. Arbogast moved to renew the health insurance with the current plan with Highmark at a increased cost of almost $5,000.00 for next year.
D. Kraatz seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

SCEMA
S. Walters submitted the SCEMA report.

Secretary's Report – C. Bosley

Tree Lighting

The annual tree lighting will be on Sunday, December 8.
York Adams Tax Bureau – M. Sharkey
Mayor Sharkey attended the July 29 meeting.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

NEW BUSINESS
COMMUNICATIONS
ADJOURNMENT
S. Walters moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:03 p.m.

F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.







Submitted by Cindy L. Bosley, Sec.
